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CUMBERLAND HISTORICAL SOCIETY 
BOARD MEETING 

Thursday, February 21, 2019 

• Meeting was held at the home of Kathy Kenny, 3 Friar Lane in Cumberland. The meeting 
was called to order by Curator, Carolyn Small at 6:43 pm. 
 

• Attendance: Carolyn Small, Sandy Nickerson, Kathy Kenny, Pete Wilson, Judy Gagnon 
and Deb Dugas (Not in attendance: Linda Fulda)  
 

• Secretary’s Minutes of 1/17/2019: A motion was made by Judy Gagnon and seconded by 
Sandy Nickerson to accept the secretary’s minutes for the board meeting held January 17, 
2019. The board voted unanimously to accept the minutes. 
 

• Treasurer’s Report: Pete Wilson distributed copies of (2 pgs) CHS Interim Financial 
Report Jan. 1, 2019 through Feb. 15, 2019. Carolyn Small gave copies to members (1 pg.) 
of a sheet with details of deposits made Jan. 7, 2019 through Feb. 21, 2019. 1 
Kathy turned in a check from Atlantic Federal Credit Union for $250.00 donation. This is 
restricted money provided to pay for the ads for the Lecture Series (July 1, 2019 –         
June 30, 2020). This is money that needs to be applied for in January to meet the credit 
union’s donation deadlines. The current contact at the credit union’s Cumberland branch 
is Ann Eisenhart. A motion was made by Judy Gagnon and seconded by Kathy Kenny to 
accept the Treasurer’s Report. The board voted unanimously to accept the Treasurer’s 
Report.  
 

• Curator’s Report: Carolyn Small stated that there continues to be weekly groups who 
are “packing and stacking” in an attempt to prepare to move. Items are being accessioned 
and deaccessioned as needed. An inventory of all items to be moved to storage as well as of 
items being removed from our collection is being kept by Lynda Jensen, Linda Fulda and 
Sally Wilkinson. Thomas Bennett also has record of the inventory in his computer. Deb 
Dugas made a motion which was seconded by Pete Wilson to accept the Curator’s Report. 
The board voted unanimously to accept the Curator’s Report.  
 

• Scholarship Committee: There has been no meeting held yet. The essay topic for 
applicants of the 2019 Scholarship is “What event in the year you were born, is significant 
to you?”. In 2018 there were 17 applicants.  
 

• Membership Report: Deb Dugas had emailed 5 letters that had been revised. Board 
members shared suggestions to improve the letters along with editing corrections. Deb 
will use the letters when contacting members regarding membership dues, receipts and 
renewals. She plans to update the membership spreadsheet regularly but save it to the 
computer at the Historical Society on a monthly basis so that it can be accessed by others 
who may need it. We currently have about 160 members. There was discussion regarding 
a membership drive to increase the number of members. A motion was made by Judy 
Gagnon and seconded by Pete Wilson to allow the Membership Chair to send a mailing in 
an attempt to increase enrollment. The letters would be printed on the current card stock 
that we already have using labels. The only cost would be postage. The board voted 
unanimously to approve the motion. 
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• Programs: Kathy Kenny reported on the scheduled Lecture Series. Kathy stated that she 

will schedule the programs for the Lecture Series until 2021. She requests that someone 
work along with her during the calendar year 2021 with the intent being, that person 
would then take over beginning in 2022. 

• Programs (continued) A presentation was made to the board by Bill Kenny (Kathy’s 
husband) regarding an option for future consideration of a product to use for historical 
society displays. The product is a collapsing screen that pulls up from the bottom of the 
stand. There is information and photographs printed on the screen. The stand and screen 
are compact and come with a carrying case. These could be used in our future location for 
displays as well as could provide a nice traveling presentation. Bill and Kathy had visited 
the Frances Perkins Center (museum) in Damariscotta2. This type of display was used 
effectively there. Whitney Campbell of Yarmouth is a graphic designer who prints large 
sign boards and could probably help us with printing the screens. Bill stated that the 
purchase of 5 screens including printing the graphics cost around $2500.00. The board 
agreed that this would be a great addition once the Cumberland Historical Society moves 
into a new space. Bill and Kathy have contact information regarding a source to provide 
the product. 
Kathy contacted Bernard Fishman, who is the Director of the Maine State Museum as 
well as editor of a book that she shared with the board. The book, “The Story of Maine in 
112 Objects” from Pre-History to Modern Times features items from the state’s museum 
collection. There are photographs along with an article written about the objects. In this 
book there are 3 references to items from Cumberland, Maine. (1) needlework from the 
Penelope Martin school (2) a painted wooden box from the Penelope Martin school and (3) 
the “Bark Messenger” Quilt – 1850. Mr. Fishman has agreed to come and speak at our 
Lecture Series in September 2020. The state of Maine bicentennial will be celebrated in 
2020. The plan is to have copies of this book available for purchase the day of the lecture. 
 

• Fundraiser Brainstorming Results: Judy Gagnon had sent a report3 to board members 
via email for review. Discussion included the fact that two items were of interest to all 
members (1) Town Pride products to sell and (2) Red Sox game tickets. Judy will look into 
possible vendors and products for the Town Pride idea. Pete pointed out that individuals 
are most apt to get something going for a fundraiser than depending on the 
board(members) to plan a project at this point in time. 
Deb volunteered to do a “Month Raffle Calendar” probably in the spring. The board agreed 
that approval to do so would be tabled until the March meeting.  
Kathy shared a postcard book belonging to Linda Fulda that was done by the Weld 
Historical Society. Carolyn stated that we have postcards that we could use for such a 
project.  
Carolyn plans to have a booth at the Cumberland Fair located at the Exhibition Hall. 
There will be items for sale. Judy will help Carolyn schedule volunteers to man the booth 
during fair week.  
Kathy supplied a handout4 regarding a “Buy-A-Brick” program used by the South 
Portland Historical Society. She stated that in Colorado a group made their Buy-A-Brick a 
yearly occurrence each fall. Their bricks were used to line a walkway/patio area and cost 
about $100 each. The bricks are imprinted with dates/names/messages that the purchaser 
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chooses in memory of or in celebration of a special date, person or event. In the hope that 
space could be dedicated for such a project, Deb suggested that this idea be shared with 
the committee that is being appointed by the Town of Cumberland to oversee the plans for 
the move of the Historical Society to the library property. There are also old bricks made 
in Cumberland that may be incorporated into the new location of the Cumberland 
Historical Society. 
 

• Gardens & Landscaping: Sandy Nickerson reported that there are several items that 
were planted at current site of the Cumberland Historical Society (4a Blanchard Road) 
that were either purchased for, or donated to the society that should be preserved before 
the property is sold and the building is moved. Sandy also contacted Terry Skillin of 
Skillins Greenhouses, about the care required to move and replant these specific items. 
With help from Jonathan Carpenter (town custodian), Sandy has worked and maintained 
the landscaping and feels strongly that folks who contributed to the cause would want us 
to transplant the items to another spot. Timing and finding a new location may be the 
trick, as there will probably be no space at the library location (proposed future home of 
Cumberland Historical Society). Suggestions were made that the town may have other 
public property such as Twin Brooks where these items could be planted either 
permanently or in the interim. Specifically, there are 5 spirea bushes (3 years old) in the 
front of the building; 2 azaleas; a maple tree donated by a Girl Scout Troop and hosta 
plants that would need to be saved. Sandy suggested a fundraiser involving the hosta 
plants. The board agreed that Sandy should make a specific list of exactly what needs to 
be saved and document any knowledge of the donors. This list would be given to Deb and 
forwarded to the Town of Cumberland asap in an effort to preserve these gifts. 
 

• NEW BUSINESS: Vacancy on Board due to Martha Morrison resignation. 
It was proposed that Steve Moriarty be voted to fill the vacancy. There was lengthy 
discussion regarding the process used to fill vacant positions on the board. Deb voiced 
concern that the by-laws might need to be amended or the board might just want to 
reconsider a policy to put a notice out to general membership when a vacancy occurs. She 
felt that hearing a name to be voted on for the first time (in a text message hours before 
the meeting) was inappropriate and not in the best interest of the board. Deb felt that she 
wanted a chance to research/get to know who the candidate is before being asked to vote. 
Deb suggested that the by-laws state the board could call a special meeting by notifying 
board members and we could hold the vote later but before the next monthly meeting. 
There were strong opinions that the position be filled immediately and that even though 
Mr. Moriarty is active in town politics there would be no conflict of interest on his part 
with the plans for the move of the historical society building. A motion was made by Kathy 
Kenny and seconded by Sandy Nickerson to fill the vacant Board of Director position with 
Steve Moriarty. The vote was 0 opposed, 3 for and 3 abstained. Chair, Linda Fulda had 
sent her vote electronically since she was unable to attend. Votes for were by Kathy, 
Sandy and Linda. Pete, Judy and Deb abstained. Carolyn is not a voting director of the 
board. The outcome was declared passed and Kathy will talk to Linda Fulda to make sure 
that Steve Moriarty is notified.  
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• OTHER:  In an effort to include email correspondence in the minutes, Secretary, 

Deb Dugas read correspondence that had taken place since the last monthly 
board meeting. 

 

(a) Email dated 2-14-2019 from Linda Fulda, Chair to CHS Board Members5 re: future 
location to hold monthly meetings.  Next 8 months we will be holding our monthly 
board meetings at the Cumberland Town Offices in the West Conference Room 
from 6:30 – 8 pm beginning March 21, 2019 

(b) Four Emails6 plus an attachment (Memorandum)7 dated 2-7-2019 between Linda 
Fulda, Chair, the CHS Board Members and Bill Shane, Town Manager regarding the 
status of the move and two items on the Town Council agenda regarding the CHS 
move. Concern that CHS wasn’t informed that items regarding the move were 
on the Town Council agenda for the meeting of Feb. 11, 2019.  and Linda 
discovered it by viewing the Cumberland Crier – “we are in the dark as to what 
is happening”. 
Bill Shane – Town Manager response stated that the Town Council will ask for 
a Steering Committee to be formed which will include 2 members from the 
Council, Library Board and Historical Society to start the process. He 
attached his memo to the Town Council which is actually a Memorandum to 
the FINANCE COMMITTEE dated Jan. 27, 2019. There is a tentative schedule 
for Town Council approval which includes “February 2019 – Approval by Town 
Council to appoint Building Committee and a approve purchase and sale of 
Blanchard Road site”.  
At CHS Board meeting 2-21-19 it was noted that Carolyn Small, Judy Gagnon 
and Deb Dugas each attended the Town Council meeting on Feb. 11, 2019. The 
Town Council did not appoint a Steering or Building Committee at that 
meeting nor did it have any mention of a “Purchase and Sale Agreement for 
the Blanchard Road property”. At the Town Council meeting Judy asked if 
there had been an appraisal of the Blanchard Road property completed. 
Councilor Bill Stiles said that there was an appraisal but those details would 
not be shared. During the course of the evening (Town Council) meeting both 
Councilor Bill Stiles and Councilor Tom Gruber stated that they would be 
members of the building committee that would oversee plans for the 
Cumberland Historical Society move and possible Prince Memorial Library 
expansion. At this time nobody at the CHS Board meeting has any knowledge 
of who will represent CHS on such a committee.  
Linda Fulda’s last response to Bill Shane’s email mentioned his memorandum 
answered many questions that the CHS board had been asking. 

(c) A notice8 that we placed in the Town of Cumberland community events calendar for the 
upcoming Scavenger Hunt (May 17, 2019) to benefit the CHS scholarship program.  
Time 6:30-9:30 pm on May 17, 2019. Fee: $10.00 per person 
Contact Judy Gagnon for additional details or to register at djgagnon@maine.rr.com or 
phone#400-9334.  

 

mailto:djgagnon@maine.rr.com
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The meeting was adjourned at 9:15 pm with thanks to Bill and Kathy Kenny for hosting the 
board in their home.     
 
 
       Respectfully submitted  
       Deborah Dugas, Secretary 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Attachments to CHS Board Meeting Minutes - February 21, 2019   
1 Three pages Treasurer Report presented February 21, 2019 
2 Photos of displays at Frances Perkins Center (museum) presented by Bill Kenny 
3 Fundraising Brainstorming Report presented via email and discussed February 21, 2019 
4 South Portland Buy-A-Brick information sheet 
5 Email dated February 14, 2019 From Linda Fulda, Chair to CHS Board who have email 
Subject: CHS board meeting room at the town hall 
6 Four Emails dated February 7, 2019 (times of 2:03 pm, 2:19 pm, 2:30 pm, and 2:43 pm) between 
Linda Fulda, Chair / Bill Shane, Town Manager / CHS Board Members who have email  
7 MEMORANDUM dated January 27, 2019 Re: Historical Society Move 2019 sent To: Finance 
Committee From: William R. Shane, Town Manager 
8 Notice placed in Town of Cumberland community calendar of events regarding Scavenger Hunt 
to benefit CHS Scholarship Fund on May 17, 2019 
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